

Mirroring Duterte

KAROL ILAGAN, AGATHA FABRICANTE, AND CHRISTINE FABRO

ABSTRACT. This case study focuses on the role of the local media in creating an environment favorable for forwarding the political propaganda against illegal drugs in Davao City. The local newspaper of Davao, the *Mindanao Daily Mirror* appeared to serve as a mouthpiece of those in power in Davao City rather than as an inquirer, watchdog, or representative of the Davaoeños. Through reviewing 256 news reports and interviewing journalists, this research casts light on how the media was used in antidrug campaigns and how it framed the narratives behind the operations in relation to the drug war in Davao City.

KEYWORDS. *Mindanao Daily Mirror* · Rodrigo Duterte · Davao City · local media · antidrug campaigns · political propaganda

INTRODUCTION

When he first became Davao City mayor in 1988, Rodrigo R. Duterte made a promise to his constituency: "to make the city the most dangerous place for criminals." More than three decades later and against a backdrop of vigorous attempts to stamp out communism and crime by at least four presidents, Duterte, now the country's chief executive, has kept and extended his local pledge through a "war on drugs" at the national level. The use of illegal drugs must indeed be addressed, but the president's antidrug strategy has so far targeted the poor, with thousands killed by police and motorcycle-riding gunmen.

Except for when the Commission on Human Rights (CHR) initiated a formal inquiry into his link to the vigilante group Davao Death Squad (DDS) in 2009, Duterte received little criticism for the most part of his thirty-year rule as mayor, vice mayor, and district representative. But the tide would turn when Duterte rose to power as president in 2016, as Filipino and international news outlets and human rights groups reported and investigated his administration's role in the extrajudicial killings resulting from his antidrug campaign.

In the age of social media where news reach audiences worldwide, a critical eye was cast on Duterte, his drug war placed under scrutiny. But the president has not taken criticism lightly. Journalists have been threatened and harassed. A senator, the former CHR chair who investigated him, is in prison.

Back in Davao City, a number of reporters and editors who worked for media outlets there have joined the Duterte administration in various posts in government. At least one community paper, the *Mindanao Daily Mirror*, is said to have changed ownership and is now a constant source of news about Duterte's aide-turned-senator Christopher Lawrence "Bong" T. Go. Leading up to the campaign period for the 2019 midterm elections, the *Mirror* started a new tradition of choosing its "Man of the Year." The editors' pick for the inaugural issue was Go, "the one person who made the headlines for his or her positive impact on the community."

The difference between the two scenarios is stark, pointing to a tendency on how Duterte and his group see the media and how it should be dealt with—and vice versa. In Davao City, certain news outlets mirror Duterte, uncritical of what his government is doing. Yet on the national stage, Duterte faces a press that cannot always be treated like papers such as the *Mirror*. This paradox opens avenues for research about the varying repertoires of engagement that the president has been using when dealing with the local and national press and the other way around. The troubled relationship between Duterte and several Metro Manila-based news organizations with respect to how the drug war is being reported is quite evident today. But the context, nuances, and implications of the former mayor's engagement with the community press in Davao City leave room for examination.

In this paper, we trace how local newspapers in Davao City, using *Mindanao Daily Mirror* as case study, reported drug-related events before Duterte became president. Founded in the 1950s, the *Mirror* was selected in this research because it is one of the longest running newspapers in Mindanao and because old copies of the publication are more accessible than other dailies. At the Ateneo de Davao University Library, two researchers scanned all of *Mirror*'s issues from 1986 (May to December), 1998 (January to December), and 2009 (January to December) and found a total of 256 articles related to illegal drugs. The year 1986 was chosen because this was the year Duterte first served in local government—when he was appointed officer-in-charge as vice mayor by former President Corazon Aquino following the 1986

People Power Revolution. The year 1998 was also included because it was among the early years when various groups started documenting killings known to be the handiwork of the Davao Death Squad, and 2009, as this was the year when CHR conducted an investigation into the summary executions of drug suspects.

After gathering the news reports, the researchers, together with a third-party member, coded each article for a pretest which was then reviewed and approved by a statistician. The *Mirror* articles were then coded and analyzed in full using subject, sourcing, placement of article, and type of reporting as variables.

Through interviews with six journalists and media experts, the researchers surface first-hand accounts and insights on the challenges experienced by the community press as these intersect with the political and economic interests of local power holders.

This paper begins with a look at the role of the community press and their interactions with politicians. Albeit limited in scope, the narrative of the drug war as reported by the *Mirror* vis-à-vis events taking place at the national level is also presented. Next, the researchers discuss how the *Mirror* covered news about illegal drugs in Davao City in 1986, 1998, and 2009. Special focus is given on how the CHR investigation was covered, as it was one of few stories of resistance in Duterte's local drug war. Finally, journalists who have covered and observed developments in Davao City weigh in on the coverage of Duterte and drug-related events in the city.

THE MIRROR AND DUTERTE'S DRUG WAR IN DAVAO CITY

The history and development of the community press in the Philippines have been documented since the 1960s in various academic papers, from community journalism scholar Crispin Maslog's (1993) surveys to journalism professor Jeremaiah Opiniano and his students Jasper Emmanuel Arcalas, Mia Rosienna Mallari, and Jhoana Paula Tuazon's (2015) more recent study on the roles, status, and prospects of the community press. Journalists and journalism educators Luz Rimban (1999), Red Batario (2001), and Chay Florentino-Hofileña (2001 and 2004), meanwhile, have written extensively about the challenges faced by community reporters during the years covered in this study. The media situation in the Philippines has also been assessed on a regular basis by international advocacy groups Freedom House, the Committee to Protect Journalists, and Reporters Without Borders. From development journalism in the 1970s wherein the role of journalists has been described as to report on local socioeconomic issues that are underreported, the role of community journalism is said to have evolved to civic journalism in which reporters write about issues and engage with audiences to allow them to discuss said issues (Opiniano et al. 2015).

As cited in Opiniano et al.'s study (2015), Red Batario, executive director of the Center for Community Journalism and Development, describes how, in an ideal setting, a community paper is able to do civic journalism. The process starts with the paper reporting on an issue, to be followed by activities such as dialogues wherein journalists bring together stakeholders to discuss such issues. These stakeholders then become sources in follow-up stories in the paper. If done accordingly, these stories may create impact by deterring powers-that-be from making decisions that may be deemed detrimental to the community.

That is the ideal setting. Using Thomas Hanitzsch's (2011) study which tested four milieus of journalistic cultures (populist disseminator, detached watchdog, critical change agent, and opportunist facilitator), the researchers found that community newspapers in the Philippines play two roles: that of a critical change agent and that of an opportunist facilitator. Some community papers have become critical change agents in the sense that their reporters, critical toward government and business elites, advocate for social change. But other papers meanwhile have been described as opportunist-facilitators in the sense that because they, too, are business ventures, they must relate with whoever is in power so as "to collar not just political ties but possible revenues from local coffers." Journalists in these news outlets are depicted as constructive partners of government; they most likely support official policies and convey a positive image of political and business leaders.

Taking on the critical change agent role is a standard element of journalism. But the latter function, opportunistic facilitator, emerges primarily because many small community papers obtain revenue mainly from advertisements. These advertisements typically come from: (1) government in the form of judicial notices, local ordinances, and public bidding notices; (2) politicians through campaign advertisements when they join the triennial elections; and (3) businesses which may likely be owned by political allies or the politicians themselves.

This finding draws parallels from Edward Herman and Noam Chomsky's propaganda model, which argues that among the media's functions is "to serve, and propagandize on behalf of, the powerful societal interests that control and finance them" (Herman and Chomsky ([1988] 2002, xi). It points to how resources like money and power can determine what gets printed or marginalize dissent, essentially allowing government and other private interests to get their messages across to the public.

The propaganda model uses five filters that influence the framing of news, the first three of which are found to be relevant in this paper: (1) the size, concentrated ownership, owner wealth, and profit orientation of the dominant mass-media firms; (2) advertising as the primary income source of the mass media; (3) the reliance of the media on information provided by government, business, and "experts" funded and approved by these primary sources and agents of power; (4) "flak" as a means of disciplining the media; and (5) "anticommunism" as a national religion and control mechanism.

Former senator Orlando Mercado (1991) and veteran journalist Sheila Coronel (1991) meanwhile discuss the relationship between politicians and journalists in a March 1990 conference on media and politics in Asia. Anthologized in a book in 1991, the observations and insights put forth in their papers still ring true today (Hernandez and Pfennig 1991).

Mercado, a former politician and a radio broadcaster, says politicians are much like media owners in as much as they, too, have their own political and personal interests. Getting one's name in the paper for government officials is as important as having passed a bill into law, he says. Having one's photo taken for publication or being interviewed over TV and radio has even become a major preoccupation in most instances. Media need politicians and politicians need the press. They are joined together in what Mercado describes as a "love-hate" relationship, as there have been cases of political leaders who were "made" and "unmade" by media.

But Coronel points out that underneath the seeming adversity between politicians and journalists is the unspoken and comfortable relationship of patronage wherein the politician is no longer just a source of news, but the journalist's patron. An elected or appointed official gives the journalist an envelope with cash or a regular allowance. In return, the reporter quotes him in reports or beams him on TV. The relationship, says Coronel, is hard to undo given existing conditions of low pay, especially for radio and tabloid reporters. But she notes, too, that society does not condemn this practice. "In many respects, patronage is the glue that cements our fragmented society and politics altogether," she adds (Coronel 1991, 51).

These studies and reports, written in various years spanning decades, document the changing and changeless scenarios for Filipino reporters, particularly those working in small news outlets and in highly politicized localities like the *Mirror* in Davao City. The situation has changed in terms of how roles evolve alongside audience needs, but it has not changed, too, because the same problems that are political and economic in nature continue to beset local reporters.

Founded in the 1950s by couple Demetrio "Demet" T. Flaviano and Anita Jacela Flaviano, Mindanao Daily Mirror is one of the oldest newspapers in Mindanao (Figueroa 2009). Demet Flaviano was an English professor at the University of the East and Far Eastern University, while his wife Anita managed a family-owned bookstore in Manila's university belt. The couple moved to Davao City after realizing the area's business potential in the 1950s. There they started the Mindanao Mirror as a weekly paper with only six pages. As the Mirror's circulation grew, its frequency likewise increased to thrice a week, which then became four times a week, and then six times weekly. Instead of putting out a seventh edition, Demet Flaviano, decided to put out the Mindanao Mirror Bulletin, every Sunday (Edge Davao 2014). Today, the Mirror is printed from Monday to Friday. Half of the copies printed daily are distributed in Davao City while the rest go to other parts of the region, including Davao del Norte, Davao del Sur, Davao Oriental, Kidapawan City, Butuan City, Cotabato City, and General Santos City. It is also online via https://mindanaodailymirror.ph.

For the past six decades the paper remained a family business, owned by the Flavianos and then later managed by the founders' heirs. In late 2018, news about the paper being purchased by former presidential assistant Christopher Lawrence "Bong" T. Go began to circulate. Several sources say that the paper is indeed no longer owned by the Flavianos and that they too have heard of Go or an ally owning the paper now. The news came alongside a revamp of the paper's editorial structure, design, and an obvious focus on Go's activities as presidential assistant and now as senator. Go was Rodrigo R. Duterte's assistant since 1998 during his terms as Davao City mayor, vice mayor, and congressman and then as president in May 2016. But Go supposedly left his assistant post after winning in the senatorial polls in May 2019. The researcher sent a formal request to the *Mirror* and Senator Go to verify the reports, but both parties have not responded as of this writing. On paper though, the *Mirror* is still owned and managed by six members of the Flaviano family–namely: Marietta F. Siongco, Teresita F. Basilio, Giovanni Flaviano, Angelita Ty Flaviano, Michael Edouard F. Galvez, and Shirley Ann Galvez-Dominguez, the *Mirror*'s 2018 general information sheet shows (*Mindanao Daily Mirror* 2018).

Insights into how the *Mirror* thrives as a community paper in context of the interplay with local power holders may be taken from how it operates now in light of reports of the ownership change and how it used to cover the drug war in Davao City before Duterte became president. In the next two sections, we first focus on the narrative that the *Mirror* created about drug-related events in 1986, 1998, and 2009, and then we analyze the manner in which the paper reported this narrative.

The Mirror's Narrative of the "War on Drugs" in Davao City

Duterte's Drug War in Davao City

As if following a formula, the nature of Duterte's "war on drugs" as president mimics the way it had been done in Davao City. The cast of characters and circumstances are not all the same, but the chain of events seems to be very familiar.

Drug-related killings were often preceded by humiliation through a list drawn up by the local Philippine Drug Enforcement Agency (PDEA), which was supposedly based on information supplied by city and village officials, police officers, and civilian volunteers. Known drug users and pushers as well as persons with criminal histories were supposedly included in the "order of battle" that would then be used as reference in police house visits. But even before these operations would be conducted, Duterte would have revealed the names on radio and TV (Reyes 2016). Fr. Amado L. Picardal, a human rights activist who helped document extrajudicial killings in Davao City, recounts that "many of those in the list were killed" (Pulido 2009, 4:18–4:37).

What appears to be the first record of vigilante killings in the city can be traced back to as early as 1993. A Philippine News Agency article published by the *Mirror* (PNA 1998b) reports that the killing of four persons in "separate liquidation missions" in September 1998 could be the handiwork of the vigilante group that had at the time "liquidated more than 100 persons with links to illegal drug trade since 1993 when

then mayor, now congressman Rodrigo Duterte, waged war against illegal drugs." But police officials would at several times discount the claim and say that the killings were purely due to personal grudges (*Mindanao Daily Mirror* 1998a).

According to the same report, the vigilante group stopped operations months prior to the May 1998 elections "when everybody was busy campaigning and almost every suspected drug trafficker, either male or female, seemed to have been eliminated for good already." But after the May 1998 elections, drug traffickers who supposedly left the city during the heat of "vigilante" killings came back apparently to challenge the then newly elected Mayor Benjamin de Guzman, once described as "soft-spoken" by the paper.

Duterte was elected mayor of Davao City seven times. Serving the position for a total of 22 years, he has never lost an election. During his term, the so-called Davao Death Squad or DDS killed at least 1,400 persons or an average of five people per month. Not a single person was successfully prosecuted for any of these killings. Tagged as "the Death Squad mayor," Duterte has done little to deny the accusation. When he ran for president in 2016, he said, "Am I the Death Squad? Yes" (Fernquest and Johnson 2018).

Duterte was mayor of Davao City from 1992 to 1998. He then ran for Congress after completing three terms as mayor. From 1998 to 2001, Benjamin de Guzman, Duterte's vice mayor and former political ally, took over after winning over Prospero Nograles in the mayoral race.

Even with de Guzman at the helm, the city's antidrug campaign continued with arrests and pronouncements against drug users and pushers. In "Mayor Vows No Let-Up vs Crime" (Mellejor 1998a), de Guzman promised that there would be a "no let-up" campaign against crime as he commended the Davao City Police Office, then headed by Supt. Isidro Lapeña, for the early resolution of the killing of a police officer and a jeepney dispatcher. De Guzman ordered the manhunt against four suspects in the killings, saying that fighting crime is the "top-priority program of the city government with the support of the police and the civilian populace."

The front-page story was accompanied by a photo of de Guzman and Lapeña along with the caption "HARD AT WORK. Mayor Benjamin de Guzman instructs police director Supt. Isidro Lapeña to step up the fight against crime." De Guzman and Lapeña would appear in subsequent photos of drug arrests in the *Mirror*'s front pages. (When Duterte became president, Lapeña was appointed PDEA chief, then Bureau of Customs chief, then Technical Education and Skills Development Authority head.)

Duterte meanwhile brought his crusade against illegal drugs to Congress by proposing amendments to Republic Act No. 6425 or the "Dangerous Drugs Act of 1972." In "Duterte Wants Drugs Law Revised" (Mellejor 1998b), Duterte said he wants all drug arrests nonbailable while all drug-related crimes reclassified as heinous. The newly elected congressman also wanted to strengthen the country's police organization and police commission. (Republic Act [RA] 6425 was later repealed by RA 9165 or the "Comprehensive Dangerous Drugs Act of 2002.")

The report likewise noted that Duterte vowed that he would not stop his fight against drugs for the people of Davao City. But he added that he was confident that Mayor de Guzman "can equally do his best for the peace and stability of the city" (*Mindanao Daily Mirror* 1998a).

As Davao representative, Duterte continued serving the Regional Peace and Order Council as its chair, a post he has held for nine years at the time. In "No Let-up in Drive vs. Drugs—Duterte," Duterte warned drug pushers that the campaign against illegal drugs "will remain relentless until the city's drug problems are eradicated." Duterte's warning came on the heels of intelligence reports that a suspected drug pusher was allegedly trying to activate his illegal trade in the city (Mellejor 1998c).

Duterte's proposal to make the illegal drugs law stricter was echoed by then Police Superintendent Rolando Abutay of the Narcotics Command 12, who in one August 1998 *Mirror* report, said that he favors the "no bail bond" recommendation for drug pushing in order to curb the drug problem (PNA 1998a). Abutay said drug pushers were taking advantage of the limitations of the law, which stipulates that drug pushing below 200 grams of any form of prohibited drugs is bailable while drug pushing 200 grams and above is punishable by death.

Abutay reasoned that the typical apprehension of drugs in Davao City ranges from 15 to 30 grams only, which is bailable, but the transaction happens daily, he said. While there are cases of big-time apprehensions, he said suspected pushers usually fight back, resulting in shootouts. He said this was happening because pushers are aware of the legal loophole (*Mindanao Daily Mirror* 1998a).

In November 1998, Senator Robert Barbers also recommended that no bail must be recommended even for the possession of only 15 grams of illegal drugs. In "Drug Pushers Must Not Be Bailable-Barbers," the former interior and local government secretary said he filed a bill amending the law which provides that no bail be allowed for having 200 grams of shabu (PNA 1998c). In the bill, he lowered the quantity of shabu to only 15 grams, disallowing any person from being given any bail bond for the crime (PNA 1998c).

Apart from the Regional Peace and Order Council and Narcotics Command 12, several other groups and campaigns were also created for the antidrug campaign:

- Special Operations Group (SOG), an elite unit of the Davao City Police Office;
- Special Mayor's Anti-Crime Response Team (SMART), another special unit in the Davao City Police Office created by Mayor Benjamin de Guzman to provide an avenue for people's complaints;
- Regional Anti-Narcotics Office (RANO); and
- Barangay Opisyal at Pulisya Laban sa Druga, a campaign formed by the National Police Commission and the Department of the Interior and Local Government (DILG).

In the 2001 elections, de Guzman broke away from Duterte's party and challenged the latter's bid for mayor. But Duterte defeated de Guzman and went on to complete another three straight terms from 2001 to 2010. In 2010, Duterte endorsed his daughter, Sara, who won and took over as mayor while he served as vice mayor. Duterte was barred from running as mayor in 2010, as he had just completed his three terms. In 2013, Duterte was elected mayor again before becoming president in 2016.

By 2009, drug-related killings would be recorded at 800 since 1998 (*Mindanao Daily Mirror* 2009c). From 1998 to 2015, a total of 1,424 cases of killings were recorded by the Coalition Against Summary Execution (CASE), a group that documented cases of human rights violations, particularly the summary executions of civilians, including children (Reyes 2016). In 2012, the CHR's investigation into the killings in Davao City from 2005 to 2009 shows the deadly operations were a "systematic practice . . . attributed or attributable to the Davao Death Squad" (CHR 2012, 2). Edgar Matobato, a self-confessed DDS member, later corroborated the commission's findings and claimed the death squad had killed "more than a thousand individuals from 1988 to 2013" on the orders of Duterte (Gonzales 2016). Indeed, Davao City had become Duterte's laboratory for killing, a template, a political model for his brand of governance now replicated on a national scale (Miller 2018).

Joseph Estrada's and Gloria Arroyo's "War on Drugs"

Duterte's antidrug campaign in Davao City, along with the trail of deaths known to be the work of the Davao Death Squad, was happening in parallel with well-funded anticrime efforts at the national level led by former presidents Joseph Estrada and Gloria Macapagal-Arroyo. Both presidents also looked up to Duterte's style of governance that they, at one point during their respective terms, offered cabinet posts to Duterte (see for example *Philippine Star* 2002). In line with each administration's stance against crime, several other local officials, cabinet members, and legislators were also then making strong pronouncements against illegal drugs for the most part of Duterte's rule as mayor. These were also all printed in the *Mirror*. It is crucial to note, however, that none of these officials outside of Davao City openly endorsed the killing of criminals or publicly targeted or threatened individuals for assassination.

Crime stories at the time did gain prominence during Estrada's abbreviated term (1998–2001) and Arroyo's nine-year run (2001–2010) with the execution of Leo Echegaray who was convicted of raping his 10-year-old stepdaughter and the arrest and later acquittal of the Alabang Boys who were prosecuted for allegedly dealing drugs in Ayala Alabang, an upscale village in Muntinlupa City (Bernal 2014).

Estrada's tough stance on criminals did not fall on deaf ears in Davao City. In "Lapeña Warns Drug Pushers to Stay Out" (Josol 1998c), the former city police director told drug pushers not to "challenge" the police. Lapeña was supposedly echoing the words of the newly elected president, who gave a similar warning against criminals in his inaugural speech.

Confirming that drug dealers have resumed activities in the city, supposedly to test the leadership of Mayor Benjamin de Guzman, Lapeña said that the "full force of the law" would be applied to pushers if they would persist in dealing drugs. He also vowed "to crush the illegal drug trade" as he beefed up police intelligence. As if channeling his inner Duterte, Lapeña went on to make a threat: "It's up to them (drug pushers) if they want to operate again in the city. *Baka magsisi rin sila sa bandang huli* (They might regret their actions in the end)." "Our effort right now is to eliminate them. The proliferation of illegal drugs will be contained soon," he added (Josol 1998a; see also Josol 1998b).

By January 1999, the Philippine National Police (PNP) under Estrada officially shifted its anticrime efforts to the narcotics trade. In "Drugs Now PNP's Number One Problem" (Mundiz, 1999), Davao Regional Police Director Chief Supt. Nicolas Olarte said drugs emerged as the police's top concern during a command conference held at the start of the year. PNP's new thrust, he said, was in line with Estrada's vow to protect the youth against the "drug menace."

On January 15, 1999, a "massive nationwide antidrug campaign" was launched upon the orders of Estrada. Congress then had also set aside PHP 500 million to fund the campaign. In "PNP Turns Sights on Drug Trade" (AFP 1999), police statistics showed that 1.2 million young Filipinos—or seven out of 100 young people—were hooked on drugs, of which 95 percent use the stimulant methamphetamine hydrochloride or "ice." Police also seized 73 tons of "ice" worth PHP 274 million in 1998, placing the Philippines second to China among Asian countries with the highest volume of drugs seized annually.

A week later, on January 23, Estrada began offering a cash reward to the regional police command that will achieve the best record in dealing with the "scourge." In "Cash for Best Anti-drugs Unit" (PNA 1999) then Presidential Anti-Organized Crime Task Force (PAOCTF) Chief Panfilo Lacson said the president already gave a bonus of PHP 500,000 to General Reynaldo Acop of the Southern Tagalog Command for being the top regional performer in fighting the illegal drug trade. Lacson said Estrada will give the same amount to the next best performing region.

The Estrada administration, at the time, had adopted a twopronged approach against drugs, with the PNP going after street-level trafficking and the PAOCTF tracking big-time dealers. The president also created the National Drug Law Enforcement Prevention and Coordination Center to coordinate all government efforts against the narcotics trade. Estrada chaired the body in his capacity as concurrent secretary of the DILG while then PNP Chief Deputy Director General Robert Lastimoso served as vice chairman. Apart from the PNP and PAOCTF, the Bureau of Immigration (BI) and the National Bureau of Investigation (NBI) were also part of the center.

A decade later, in January 2009, President Gloria Macapagal Arroyo will act as the government's "antidrug czar" in the wake of the Alabang Boys controversy. Arroyo, at the time, ordered Department of Justice (DOJ) officials implicated in the alleged bribery in the Alabang Boys mess to go on leave.

"I will temporarily act as the czar, or overseer, of the war against illegal drugs," Arroyo said as she ordered an "all-out war, an unyielding and unrelenting war against illegal drugs and their devil merchants." "Then, I will turn over the job to the tandem [of] Tito Sotto and Jionex Santiago." Vicente "Tito" Sotto III was then chair of the Dangerous Drugs Board (DDB) while Jionex or Dionisio Santiago was PDEA director general (*Mindanao Daily Mirror* 2009a).

Arroyo said the controversy regarding the young drug suspects Richard Brodett, Jorge Jordana Joseph, and Joseph Tecson, collectively known as the Alabang Boys, should serve a lesson to all sectors to intensify the war against illegal drug use. She thus called on the academe, church groups, and nongovernment organizations "to intensify the campaign against illegal drugs" (Sisante 2009).

The president also proposed a "trinity against illegal drugs" as she called on local government units to declare themselves as "drug-free zones" (*Mindanao Daily Mirror* 2009a). Drug-free zones will then be granted funding for projects promoting the welfare of the youth (Sisante 2009).

Arroyo further said that "the war shall be waged from three fronts," referring to the "trinity against illegal drugs" composed of law enforcement, judicial action, and policy making.

Ousted president Joseph Estrada, who was convicted of plunder, would later be granted pardon by Arroyo. He has since made multiple pronouncements supporting President Duterte's "war on drugs" (Mangunay 2016; Abanilla 2018).

Arroyo, who was prosecuted for election fraud and fund misuse, currently sits as speaker of the House of Representatives. She and President Duterte are known allies.

The Mirror's Coverage of Drug-Related Events in Davao City

To determine the manner in which the *Mirror* covered the "war on drugs" in Davao City, the researchers coded the 256 articles gathered and consulted a statistician to validate the data. The data were clustered

into two parts: (1) treatment of the article using variables such as the subject of the story, number of sources, type of sources, and placement in the newspaper; and (2) type of reporting which was classified as either conventional or contextual.

As expected, the results of the analysis show that the type of reporting employed by the *Mirror* leaned more on the conventional rather than the contextual as majority of the articles relied on single and official sources whose direct quotes made up majority of the articles and focused largely on local police activities and the mayor's pronouncements to fight the illegal drug trade in the city.

Subject

Among the eight subject categories identified, general reports about illegal drugs comprised majority of the articles with 38 percent of the total number or 103 articles. These stories were about the local and national government's antidrug activities, including local and national officials' announcements, agency plans and programs, and amendments to make the Dangerous Drugs Act stricter. Local drug stories were complemented by stories about efforts to fight drugs at the national level.

Next to these general reports are stories about drug arrests (63 articles or 23 percent), followed by investigations and court proceedings once cases are filed against the suspects (37 articles or 14 percent). Various articles about drug killings, drug case investigations, victim's and/or victim's family story, crime reports, and other topics were the subject of the rest of the reportage (25 percent). The results also show that of the 256 articles gathered from the three years, 134 articles (52 percent) were placed on the front page while 122 articles (48 percent) were placed in the inside pages.

The killings of drug suspects in police operations became a staple in the news when Duterte became president, but there were few of these reports in the *Mirror*, at least in the years 1986, 1998, and 2009. In fact, from May to December 1986, only one story about illegal drugs (marijuana) was found. In the succeeding years, suspects reported to be involved in shootouts were not killed; they suffered injuries and were usually brought to the Davao Medical Center. While there were reports of DDS-linked deaths, these did not comprise majority of the news reports either, presumably because 1998 was an election year and 2009 was the year when the CHR initiated its investigation on the summary killings happening in the city. Election years are reportedly the time when the DDS would slow down. It should be noted, however, that at least 1,400 people have been documented as murdered by the vigilante group from at least 1998 to 2015.

Notable too are stories about murder, rape, and corruption leading the front pages of the *Mirror*. These reports involved civilians, government officials, as well as cops or former police officers being implicated in various crimes. Drug-related stories happening in other countries such as Thailand, China, and Mexico, among others, were also published by the *Mirror*, apparently giving the impression that the illegal drug trade was not just a local and national concern but a worldwide problem.

The subject category given the least prominence by the *Mirror* are stories about the slain victims of the DDS and their families. Before the CHR inquiry in 2009, there were also too few stories of resistance or criticism or even an analysis of the local government's antidrug campaign or the extrajudicial killings taking place in the city.

One such story did come out on May 6, 1998, a few days before the elections. Titled "DDS Victims' Kin Want Duterte Jailed" (*Mindanao Daily Mirror* 1998b), the report started with a paragraph about the relatives of about fifty victims of the vigilante group banding together to plan legal actions against Duterte and unnamed police officials whom they accused as behind the murders. But the victims' story stops there. The rest of the article goes on to discuss how the move is being orchestrated by a political opponent of Duterte. The information supposedly came from anonymous "sources from a government antidrug agency" who informed the *Mirror* that the politician on several occasions met with the victims' kin and promised them full support for the legal action on the condition that they support his candidacy.

In verbatim, the *Mirror* included a direct quote from the unidentified political opponent as it was supposedly communicated to the families. "Vote for me and I will help you file the case to bring Duterte to jail for these senseless killings," the politician reportedly told the relatives in secret meetings in January and February 1998. The story noted that the relatives since then were "working hard for the candidacy of the politician."

According to the report, too, the Davao Death Squad waged a killing spree at the same time Duterte announced in 1997 that he would "eliminate drug pushers and drug lords." About fifty suspected drug merchants were murdered around this time. The article likewise noted that it was rumored that the DDS is under orders of the city hall and local antidrug law enforcement agencies.

Duterte and the police had, on several occasions, denied any role in the killings, saying that the vigilantes could be relatives of the victims of drug addicts who were exacting revenge on drug peddlers.

Verification of the information presented in the entire report should have been done, especially since the story was published a few days before the May 1998 elections. The story relied heavily on unnamed government sources; no reason was provided either as to why anonymity was granted. Corroboration was not also done with the victims' families who were essentially accused of conspiring with the politician. Even the side of Duterte and the police, who were the main subjects of the allegations, were not taken. It is interesting to note, too, that this particular story was published without credit; no reporter was named as author of the article yet it appeared on the *Mirror*'s front page.

Comment from the Davao City Mayor's Office would come the following day, on May 7, in "Drug Lords, Bet Suspected Behind Plot to Jail RRD for DDS Killings" (*Mindanao Daily Mirror* 1998c)." Like the previous day's story, the follow-up article was published without an author.

In the front-page report, Mayor Benjamin de Guzman said that a political rival could be using money from drug lords to fund his campaign. Anonymous antinarcotics agents were also quoted as saying that millions of pesos in drug money could have already been funneled to the election campaign of the politician to defeat Duterte and de Guzman. "Politicians who honeymoon with drug lords are themselves drug lords," de Guzman said, pointing out that while the main target of the planned legal suit is Duterte, drug lords would support the politicians running for the top elective post so that they will have a "powerful coddler." According to the report, Duterte "had put a stop to the lucrative drug trade in the city" while de Guzman vowed that he will "treat drug lords as they were treated under Duterte's strong-arm policy on drug peddling." De Guzman declined to identify the politician, but the article hinted that they could be former congressman Prospero Nograles or retired colonel Ernesto Macasaet, who were then both running for mayor in the May 1998 elections.

The article also cited another unnamed agent who claimed that the politician "could be lawyering for some big-time drug peddler." "If this is true that a politician is behind this, this will be a big blow to our antidrug campaign," the anonymous source said. The victims' story turned out to be a political one, which ultimately became a one-sided report in favor of the officials in position.

Sourcing

Throughout the three years covered in the study, the *Mirror* paid an inordinate focus on single and "official" sources in reporting drugrelated stories. More than 60 percent of the reports reviewed had single sources, while 90 percent of the same set of articles used government officials as key sources. Most of these sources included former Davao City Mayors Rodrigo Duterte and Benjamin de Guzman, Superintendents Isidro Lapeña and Rogelio Dy of the Davao City Police Office, and various officials representing the regional police and various antinarcotics groups. Duterte, de Guzman, and Lapeña also graced the front pages of the *Mirror*, often with drug suspects arrested during police operations.

Information from these go-to sources typically went unchallenged, such as when de Guzman, in the March 22, 1998, report "Mayor Vows No Let-up vs Crime" (Mellejor 1998a), said that fighting crime was the "top priority program of the city government with the support of the police and the civilian populace." The former mayor's claim to speak on behalf of the people was not verified. By standard, journalists need to ask their sources where and how they get their information. In this case, an obvious question would have been how de Guzman knew what people wanted and whether he can cite polls or studies to support his statement.

The same is true for reports in which Duterte and Lapeña dismissed their supposed links to the Davao Death Squad and instead turned the blame on victims' kin whom they claimed are the ones responsible for the killings to exact revenge on drug pushers. How Duterte and Lapeña got to this conclusion was never explored.

For the most part of the 1998 coverage of the "drug war" in the city, comments from other people involved in the stories were not included. If they were ever interviewed, these would often appear in the next day's issue.

Type of Reporting

Because stories had only one source or one set of government sources, the reports were written in a straight news format or conventional type of reporting, which usually answers only the "who-what-when-wherewhy." There were no in-depth drug-related stories published in the three years covered. Conventional stories often inform the public about the official activities of government such as lawmaking and politics, but also public safety, including court prosecutions, police crime reports, and responses to fires and natural disasters. Three features stand out in a conventional story such that (1) it identifies its subjects clearly and promptly, and that it tends to be written in the "inverted pyramid" style, with answers to "who-what-where-when" in the lead paragraph; (2) it describes activities that have occurred or will occur within 24 hours; and (3) it focuses on one-time activities or actions, i.e., planned events, such as public meetings as well as unplanned actions like natural disasters (Fink and Schudson 2013).

Contextual stories, meanwhile, tend to focus on the big picture, providing context for other news reports. Often explanatory in nature, contextual stories are often written in the present tense because they describe processes or activities that are ongoing rather than events that have been both initiated and completed. They may also be written in the past tense if the purpose is to give historical context. Contextual stories may also be explanatory in the sense that that they help readers better understand complicated issues. This kind of reporting may be in the form of trend stories, using numerical data that show change over time on matters of public interest (Fink and Schudson 2013).

Nearly 40 percent of the reports reviewed used data or documentary sources. But it is important to note that these records mostly came from government agencies such as the PNP and DDB, officials, or antidrug groups. Asking how these sources were gathered and vetting their data did not seem to be routine in the *Mirror* reporting as well.

For instance, in the February 8, 1999, story titled "Herrera: To Declog Death Row, Go After Drug Ring" (*Mindanao Daily Mirror* 1999), then Bohol representative and former senator Ernesto Herrera said that the Leo Echegaray case could have been avoided if the government "bored down hard" against the illegal drug trade. He then cited "informed estimates" that "around 76 percent of convicts now on death row were involved in illegal drugs in one way or another." Echegaray was executed by lethal injection on February 5, 1999, for raping his ten-year-old stepdaughter. Herrera was one of the main sponsors of the death penalty bill when he was senator. In the report, Herrera also cited data from studies done by the Citizens Drugwatch Foundation, which supposedly found that "most of the 801 convicts on death row were reported to be high on drugs when they committed the crimes." Information about how both sets of data were gathered was not included in the report.

Similar to the early part of the media coverage of President Duterte's "war on drugs," reporting on drugs and drug-related deaths by the numbers was also a hallmark of the media coverage of the drug war in Davao City. The articles did not delve much—or at all—on the stories behind the numbers.

Drug users most often emerge in the news if it is related to crime, community fear, or revelations about drug use, particularly among the youth. There is very little awareness of the interrelatedness of drug issues and other medical and health issues, and social issues, in news media coverage (Blood and McCallum 2005).

In framing drug-related issues, the news media usually convey the negative characteristics of drugs users and drug pushers. They emphasize how drugs lead to the destruction of the society. Journalists thus tend to amplify antidrug campaigns of the government to draw collective support from the community and the society at large against drug use and drug-related crimes. It shapes a society that has a common goal and that is to eliminate drugs and its harmful effects (Gecer and Mahinay 2018).

The *Mirror's* coverage of illegal drugs in 1986, 1998, and 2009 almost perfectly fits this depiction of the news media when reporting on drug users in at least 39 articles described in a negative light. In majority of the stories reviewed in this research, the *Mirror* appeared to subscribe to Duterte's approach in fighting drugs to the extent that in its editorial dated July 23, 2009, three months after the CHR inquiry, the *Mirror* wrote:

The war against drugs should have been mounted a long time ago. There has surely never been a lack of victims, for every single day, illegal drugs damage hundreds of people and their families. Many deaths and injuries are directly attributable to substances that control the mind and make criminals out of otherwise peaceful citizens. And how many women and children have been abused by drug-crazed men? They have all been crying out for justice for a long time, but government has been only half-serious in dealing with the problem. But now a war has been declared, and while it was based on faulty information, it should still be pursued with all earnestness It is also important to remember that the war involves all of us, and that our participation—from simply not using drugs to being vigilant and report those who are dealing them—is vital in winning. This is too important to leave to the authorities alone; we are all, in a very real sense, soldiers in this war. (*Mindanao Daily Mirror* 2009b)

IN FOCUS: DUTERTE FACES THE CHR

The reporting in 2009 indicated somewhat of a tide change in the *Mirror*'s narrative of the drug war mainly because a formal investigation into the Davao Death Squad by the Commission on Human Rights (CHR) was underway. The three-day inquiry triggered a variation in the kind of story being told, the kind that very unusually placed Duterte in the hot seat opposite CHR Chair Leila de Lima, who was grilling him. But a closer look at the articles put out by the *Mirror* during those days also included counter-narratives that challenge the CHR inquiry.

In the March 31, 2009, front-page story "What Peace? What Order? CHR Chair de Lima Asks" (Arguillas 2009), journalist Carolyn O. Arguillas of *MindaNews* wrote perhaps one of the lengthiest articles published by the *Mirror*. (Arguillas was and is not a *Mirror* reporter. The *Mirror* published a *MindaNews* report about the CHR investigation.) The story tackled the meat of exchanges between de Lima and Dutere in the inquiry, zeroing in on de Lima challenging the supposed peace and order claim and low crime rate in Davao City all while suspected criminals were being slain. De Lima likewise interrogated Duterte on why the killings have not been solved. In fact, the same March 31, 2009 issue and the following day's April 1, 2009 edition carried reports of people being gunned down vigilante style. In true Duterte fashion, the mayor threatened to resign if proven that the killings were statesponsored.

But it is crucial to note that Arguillas's story appeared alongside another *Mirror* story which seemed like it was written in defense of Duterte. In "Duterte Assumes Full Responsibility for Killings" (Caduaya 2009a), a *Mirror* reporter, wrote about how it was actually the mayor who asked both the CHR and NBI to conduct an investigation into the killings. Both *MindaNews*' and the *Mirror*'s stories were placed on the front page, but the *Mirror* piece was the banner story; below it was the *MindaNews* report.

In the March 31, 2009 issue, in light of the CHR inquiry, the *Mirror* also published an editorial titled "Public Hearing" that condemned the summary killings: "There is no place in civilized society for the summary killing of even the vilest of criminals; each person

deserves due process, and to accept their being killed unceremoniously in the streets is to dehumanize not just the victims but also the entire community. A city that accepts summary killings as a method of maintaining peace and enforcing justice will soon find itself having neither peace nor justice."

The message was clear—that killings of any kind must not be condoned—but the *Mirror* did not describe Duterte as a subject of the inquiry or that he is being linked with the DDS. Instead he was written as a government leader who was invited to shed light on the issue.

The editorial also took a swipe at the "so-called civil society" who only condemns the killings when they "come too often and too close to each for comfort." It also cast doubt on whether the inquiry would do any good because witnesses, it said, would be discouraged to come forward if there is a general belief that the killings were state-sponsored.

The following day, on April 1, 2009, the *Mirror*'s banner headline read: "Duterte Gives Up Control over Police" (Caduaya 2009b). Duterte resigned as supervisor of the Davao City Police and Task Force Davao supposedly to give CHR "a free hand" in its investigation of the unsolved killings in the city.

On page eight of the same issue, the *Mirror* reported that Nograles ordered the House of Representatives to probe the Davao City killings. The then House speaker said that the summary killings were "an international embarrassment," as it became the subject of Philip Alston's report. Alston was the United Nations special rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary, or arbitrary executions.

The CHR investigation also paved the way for the *Mirror* to follow up and print other stories such as the Human Rights Watch report about how the killings may be state-sponsored and a report about a barangay official saying that the killings have no public approval.

But stories like "DCCCII Exec Backs Duterte" (Alama 2009) and "Is There Basis for CHR Probe?" (PNA 2009b) also came out. In the first story, Davao City businessmen were reported as standing by Duterte in the midst of the CHR investigation. Davao City Chamber of Commerce and Industry, Inc. (DCCCII) President Simeon Marfori Jr. says that he has seen the dark days of Davao before Duterte became mayor. "Those were the times of the Alsa Masa and when policemen were gunned down in broad daylight . . . Our generation remembered those times," Marfori said, adding that he believed Duterte was principally responsible in cleaning up the city and that it was enjoying the fruits of his efforts. Lawyer Nonoy Villa-Abarille, another Davao businessman, said in the same article that de Lima should have seen Davao City in the 1980s in order to appreciate what the absence of peace and order means to Davaoeños.

The stories published after the CHR inquiry largely leaned in support of Duterte, from clearing his name in the killings in "CHR Admits: Nothing Links Duterte to Summary Killings" (Caduaya 2009c), "Activist Says CHR Erred in DDS Probe" (Caduaya 2009e), and "CHR Admits Singling Out Davao City on Killings" (Suelto 2009) to stories that put blame on the CHR investigation in "Crimes on the Rise as Duterte Goes on Leave" (Caduaya 2009d) and "CHR Probe Worsened Crime in Barangay 76-A: Olanolan" (Padillo 2009), among other reports. All these came out in the same year when then President Gloria Arroyo was waging her own drug war.

It can be observed, too, that because the *Mirror* still relied heavily on government sources, the stories tended to shift toward the political side of things—again about the heightened rivalry between Rodrigo Duterte and Prospero Nograles—and not so much about the victims or how the investigation will move forward. Reports about the CHR inquiry were soon followed with articles about then House Speaker Nograles initiating a twin investigation in the House of Representatives and his son Karlo, who had his own radio program, criticizing Duterte and the summary killings (PNA 2009c).

DUTERTE AND DAVAO MEDIA

Senior journalists and media experts say that tracing events taking place inside and outside of Davao City vis-à-vis the state of the community press there, from the economic conditions of reporters and sustainability issues hounding newspapers up to the interests of owners and political actors, is needed to fully comprehend why local papers like the *Mirror* covered drug-related events and Duterte the way it did.

A former Davao-based journalist says it would be difficult to understand how the media there operated if only the Western-inspired view of how reporting should be done is used as a filter. While he does subscribe to these journalism ideals, he says the complexity of the situation in the city must be factored in to appreciate and also learn from how newspapers like the *Mirror* thrives in Davao City.

The Duterte Legend and the So-called Miracle of Davao

The journalist says that if a newspaper's coverage points to signs that might be seen as accepting of Duterte's "war on drugs," it could be because these long-running publications, including the *Mirror*, have seen the city at its worst and its best. Founded in the 1950s by the Flaviano couple, the *Mirror* is one of the oldest newspapers in Davao, as majority of the dailies and online news outlets based in the city now were formed in the last two decades.

Editors of media outlets then had seen the transformation of Davao from a city that was almost on the brink of breaking down into a much stable and vibrant city. Once a peaceful enclave, Davao City became synonymous with violence in the 1980s. Recalls the journalist, violence was all that people read in newspapers every day back then. The situation was so grave that the journalist could not go out at night as a child then. "We're always warned that 'if you'll be late going home, better not go home, stay where you are," he says. This was the time when children were supposedly abducted in the streets.

In the 1990s, investments came in to Davao City. Flights increased. Buildings were sprouting here and there. People can already walk down the streets. But then it was also in this decade when reports about extrajudicial killings rose. The journalist says the media kept reporting about the killings while the police could not give any clear explanation. But he notes that the killings at that time were all happening within the context of a city that had just gone through a very violent history. So it was like inertia, he says, that people can live with the killings.

Another journalist who has observed developments in Davao City says it is hard to simplify media coverage then because, in her observation, people really believed in Duterte as the city became progressive economically. With the city's stability came support for Duterte's hardline stance on crime.

The problem with many Filipinos, she says, is its psyche. "Unless he or she is directly affected, he or she won't care. So if the view is the death squad is controlling crime and it doesn't affect you, 'OK *lang*, *gets ko*, Death Squad '*yan*," she says.

Of note, too, is the fact that during Duterte's term as Davao City mayor, he was consistently sought out by whoever sat in Malacañang for his anticrime efforts. The general positioning of the media in Davao City at that time was not surprising, and neither was it an isolated position. It is a position shared by many, including institutions and past presidents. In the late 1980s, when Corazon Aquino was president, there were bombings in Davao City and elsewhere, so it was par for course when the drug killings happened in the 1990s. A journalist says violence carried on although the difference was that it was the supposed criminals who were largely being killed this time.

As narrated above, a "war on drugs" at the national level was also implemented by every administration, running in parallel with Duterte's local drug war. None of these presidents, however, explicitly endorsed the killing of criminals. But except for a few media outlets like *The Mindanao Times* and *SunStar*, which monitored and counted the killings for a time, international groups, and the CHR at one point, not many took a serious look at the killings in Davao City. It can be surmised that the media's failure to cast a critical eye on Duterte's drug war was compounded by other institutions also failing to investigate and hold actors to account.

A Davao-based journalist points out that while it is true that the media had problems, government officials at the national level, the presidents in particular, tolerated Duterte. "It's not fair to just put the blame on the people of Davao because it's not just Davao that made Digong," she says. The reason why Duterte became Duterte, she explains, is precisely because all the presidents, from Corazon Aquino to Benigno Simeon Aquino III, did not want to touch him. She notes that when the CHR investigated Duterte in 2009, the term used was not even "investigate." The word commonly used in the reports that came out then then was "inquiry." "You're talking of one million votes, that's why 'he's a son of a bitch but he's our son of a bitch," she says, adding that the situation was like the case of the Ampatuan family that ruled Maguindanao for a time. The Ampatuan brothers, namely Datu Andal Ampatuan Jr. and Zaldy Ampatuan were convicted of fifty-seven counts of murder and sentenced to reclusion perpetua without parole for the massacre of fifty-eight people on November 23, 2009, where thirtytwo who died were journalists (Buan 2014).

All through those years in Davao City, the media's generally uncritical reportage helped create the legend of Duterte. One journalist says that because there has not been any strong case filed against the president, he has never tried to dispel the accusations or really clear his name. In fact, the summary killings even contributed to the mythmaking—the Duterte legend. It worked to his favor, he says.

At the time, there would always be talks about Duterte running for the senate every elections because of the supposed "miracle of Davao." By then, Duterte had already created a sort of a legend, a myth for himself, in dealing with the peace and security situation in the city. The way it was viewed in Davao City, Duterte's way of governance stopped the wanton violence that was once rampant there, but this was, of course, replaced with violence, too—the kind that targeted alleged criminals. The public, then, seemed to have accepted what was going on, he says.

Everyone else is guilty, says a former Davao-based journalist, noting that politicians during campaigns would always align themselves with Duterte because he's very popular and can carry the votes. Presidential candidates courted him and the Dutertes always delivered.

The journalist says he is not surprised that papers like the *Mirror* covered Duterte's anticrime stance the way it did, as evidenced by the findings in this paper. He cannot say that these newspapers supported it, but there was acceptance. Many reporters "need not be bought" because they personally subscribed to the kind of governance that Duterte executed. In his observation, most people in the community press subscribe to the leadership, pointing out that while critical discussions sometimes can be made in community papers, it is not the space wherein one can always be critical. "It's a community, right? It's not a gladiator's arena," he points out.

A Visayas-based community journalist who has been working for more than two decades says that community journalism, by practice, is very local, which has both good and bad sides. The community press, radio especially, is important during natural disasters when people need an instant source of information or if they cannot get access from other platforms. But largely, the community press's agenda, he says, is mainly focused on current and breaking news. In the run-up to or during an election, the reporting is concentrated on political talk, intrigues, gossip, and "he-said, she-said" stories.

Often, the critical view depends on the dominating political party, which heavily influences the slant of reporters and opinion of commentators. There is no "critical" reporting from a true journalistic point of view, the journalist says, while pointing out that being "critical" has been confined to bombastic radio commentaries bereft of research or contextual reporting or the occasional newspaper columns written by paid hacks. "If Manila-based outlets are Manilacentric, reflecting an imperial point of view, the local press also has its own arrogance and barriotic mentality, seemingly immune to change, resistant to improvement," he says.

Economic Pressures

To be sure, significant contributions by the community press have been documented in the case of the *Panguil Bay Monitor* in Ozamis City (Rimban 1999; Florentino-Hofileña 2001), *SunStar* in Cebu (Chua 1999), and *MindaNews* in Davao City (De Jesus 2015), but old issues of limited resources, journalists' cooptation with sources, and media corruption linger (Rimban 1999; Florentino-Hofileña 2001 and 2004).

A veteran journalist says it is typical in the reporting of many news outlets across the country for police stories to be written the way they have been written for many years—the fill-in-the-blanks kind of reporting. In this kind of reporting, reporters and even desk editors tend to accept what the police or authorities tell them and report it as such. The twosource rule is not exactly the practice in a situation where five to six stories are expected of a reporter, says another journalist. Small community papers do not have full-time reporters. Nearly all the reporters in Davao then work part-time except perhaps those who write for *The Mindanao Times*, he says.

The Mindanao Times, another early postwar paper, is published by Jesus "Jess" Dureza who served government in various capacities such as as Davao City representative, press secretary of former President Gloria Macapagal-Arroyo, and more recently, as peace adviser to President Rodrigo R. Duterte. *Mindanao Daily Mirror* and *The Mindanao Times* are two of the longest running publications in the region. But to many observers of the media in Davao City, *The Mindanao Times*, despite its link to Dureza, has had a tradition of independence.

Because newspaper reporters work part-time, they have other jobs, too, such as radio reporters while some even moonlight as the media person of a politician or a candidate. They do public relations work to make ends meet. As wrong as this sounds, this is actually the situation that makes a community paper survive, says another journalist.

At least three community journalists interviewed for this paper say that until today, it is common practice for journalists to work multiple jobs to make ends meet. One journalist who works for both print and radio says she earns PHP 300 for a story or a photo in the inside pages of a regional paper. The amount goes up to PHP 350 if the story or photo is used in the banner. She estimates that the salary of a print reporter would be around PHP 10,000. She once heard that an editorin-chief in a Mindanao newspaper earned PHP 19,000 monthly. While she is able to make ends meet for her family, she wishes that things would be better, as there are cases when newspapers do not pay on time or do not pay at all.

A community journalist based in the Visayas meanwhile says he used to work without pay for at least six months for a radio station, then worked for minimal pay for a local paper. He only received abovestandard pay when he worked in a noncommunity news outlets, the ones based in Metro Manila.

Hiring part-time reporters has both advantages and disadvantages. The only good thing, he says, is that it affords a wide reach for a news outlet in gathering information. On the other hand, editorial integrity of part-timers might be in question, as some can be unqualified or untrained. The journalist says he knows of correspondents who are in the payroll of local government units, congressmen, and even the military. They also get little to no protection against libel or physical attacks. Legal defense is mostly shouldered by the journalist or his or her political *padrino* (godfather or patron).

MMUM

Economic pressures can make journalists vulnerable to political patronage as in the case of Davao City where some have been known to enjoy the privilege of subscribing to the dispensation of advertisements, access, and favors offered by local power holders. In fact, there is an expression borne out of the habit of some Davao City reporters who follow then Mayor Rodrigo R. Duterte wherever he goes: "Mayor, *Mayor, uban mi* (I would go with you)" or MMUM for short. MMUM or tagging along with Duterte meant that these reporters were going to be fed or be "taken care of" by the former local chief executive.

Journalists interviewed by the researcher for this paper say that it is no secret that some Davao City reporters have been known to receive tokens of appreciation in exchange of a good coverage. These tokens come in the form of food, cash, advertisements, and even jobs. The arrangement has been embedded in the practice of journalism that one veteran journalist says that when Duterte talks about corruption in the media, he knows it too well because that was how he treated the media in Davao City.

Another veteran journalist says there are some reporters in Davao City who apply the journalistic approach to reporting—those who try to get all sides, get as many voices as possible to tell stories, and those who ask the hard questions. But then, he says, there are those who cover Duterte as if he is God or newspapers whose sensibilities tend to favor Duterte's policies.

This scenario is not unique to Davao City. Elsewhere in the country, a similar relationship manifests between some reporters and politicians. "A lot of media survive because they patronize the mayor or congressman," a journalist says. For example, a mayor or congressman can provide advertisements through the local government unit (often the biggest employer in a city or town) or influence businesses in placing or not placing ads in a newspaper. During elections, the placement of political ads comes with a reporter's access to sorties and events, which later becomes news content. This power, the journalist says, makes newspapers dependent on whoever is "up there" or who has resources.

To illustrate how dependent a reporter can be on politicians, another journalist says that, in one instance, he's been told that a mayor's kitchen can become an extension of a reporter's kitchen, a place where a reporter's children can go and eat. There is also another anecdote of Duterte helping out a reporter when a family member got sick.

"How do you cast a critical eye?" he asks. "It might be easy to say that one has to remain independent but you are talking with an empty stomach, and not just the journalist's stomach but also his children's."

At least four journalists say that Duterte has been known to dole out jobs while he was mayor and even when he became president. One journalist says he knows of at least five reporters who have taken on government posts in Davao City and Malacañang. Another journalist describes the practice as such: if the mayor is no longer the elected leader, the reporters will exit government and go back to private practice until the mayor that they are favoring is back in office. In Duterte's case, he says he has his own set of reporters that support him while Sara, the daughter who took over as mayor when Duterte became president, has her own.

But the journalist explains that the concept of having a revolving door between government and private media is not a secret. In the context of Davao City, because terms in local government posts are limited, a journalist may not stay long in government, so he or she will soon return to private practice. He says this is not really seen as a problem in Davao City because the question of having an independent press is questionable in the first place. A community journalist who has worked in the province and Metro Manila shares a slightly different perspective. The revolving door dilemma in the community press in his view may not be as big as Noli de Castro (TV anchor turned vice president turned TV anchor again) or Rigoberto "Bobi" Tiglao (journalist turned presidential spokesperson turned columnist). But it does happen in a worse kind of way. There is no revolving door, he says, adding that it is more of a two-door-onefoot-in-each scenario wherein some reporters are casual employees of the local government while others receive money for the occasional interviews with officials.

But what sets Duterte apart, according to many of the journalists interviewed for this paper, is that he has made himself close to reporters at a personal level. There is a sense of camaraderie, he says. The mayor has made himself accessible such that he will sit down and eat at a *panciteria* with them. He treats reporters as equals or friends, and not as journalists who are only after a story.

Duterte as mayor was very media savvy. The access he gave to local reporters, plus the fact that he speaks the local language, made him so endearing. Media relations with the institution or local government was no longer a formal relation; it is a very personal relation, says a former Davao journalist. Because Duterte was the better operator among other politicians, more media would come to him. This is the reason why the journalist says he is so careful not to be associated with any politician. In his view, the media today is being attacked by Duterte and his group not entirely because of their critical reporting but because they are seen as political operators or as entities tied to the opposition.

In Davao City, news outlet *MindaNews* has been known to run critical stories but remains an organization that Duterte has not attacked. Journalists interviewed for this paper say that this group of journalists led by Carol Arguillas, *MindaNews*' editor-in-chief, has established themselves as journalists that cannot be bought by or are not aligned with any politician.

MindaNews is the news service arm of the Mindanao Institute of Journalism (Minjourn), a nonstock, nonprofit media organization registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Started as the Mindanao News and Information Cooperative Center in 2001, Minjourn seeks "to promote knowledge and public awareness of Mindanao issues through publication, training, databank, and research services; provide news and information to news organizations and the general public through its news service, *MindaNews*; and help improve the journalism profession in Mindanao" (MindaNews, n.d.).

Fast forward to 2016. Duterte, weeks after winning the presidency, asserted that "corrupt" reporters "are not exempted from assassination" (AFP 2016). This would be one of many more attacks that media organizations and individual journalists would encounter under the current administration. Freedom House's (2017) latest "Freedom of the Press" report for 2017 cited that Duterte's hostile rhetoric toward members of the media further exacerbated an already perilous situation for journalists in the Philippines, as the country remains one of the most dangerous places in the world to practice journalism and where violent attacks against media workers usually go unpunished.

CONCLUSION

This paper must be read keeping in mind that *Mindanao Daily Mirror* is only one of many other news outlets in Davao City. But because it is one of the longest running publications in Mindanao, the newspaper offers continuity in the narrative of covering Duterte and drug-related events in Davao City. The findings drawn from its coverage, albeit limited in scope, may point to insights that can help explain the different repertoires of engagement that Duterte employs when dealing with journalists as well as the various factors that underpin these interactions.

Becoming president for Duterte, although not entirely unplanned, signaled an abrupt shift from his local experience to the national and even the international stage. This has exposed him to a media landscape that is wider in scope and more varied in terms of reportage-the kind that is not as easy to navigate and control as the news media that he was used to deal with during his three decades in local office. From the comforts of his bailiwick in Davao City, he took office in Malacañang in Manila where the same kind of patronage dispensed to Davao media cannot exactly be replicated. Turning one's relationship with a journalist to personal rather than professional as was the experience in Davao City is not entirely possible. This stems from that fact that many major national news outlets, unlike most community papers, operate on a business model that to some extent does not have to significantly rely on political patronage. This, in turn, has created space for some journalists to go beyond conventional reporting on Duterte's "war on drugs." Duterte is not used to such kind of reporting, as he has received little criticism for the most part of his rule in Davao City. However, it is crucial to note that not all national news outlets and journalists, despite having a fairly viable business model and source of income, has done critical reporting on Duterte and his drug war. In fact, there are media outlets and reporters that are known supporters of the administration and would run uncritical stories favoring President Duterte today. For future research, it would be good to study how the patronage dispensed by Duterte in Davao City is being translated at the national level given his access to more resources as president (public and private) compared to being a city mayor.

The media experience in covering Duterte and his hardline stance on crime also allows for some introspection, to examine the contours and cracks in the profession. As narrated above, the local media's failure to cast a critical eye on Duterte's drug war when it started was compounded by other institutions also failing to investigate and hold actors to account. It was not until the CHR investigation when national newspapers started to really look into the killings happening in Davao City. For the most part, the national media, too, were looking at it as a purely local event, with no national implication or without relation to human rights. While it is important to be critical of government actions, it is also important to be critical of how journalism in communities and in Metro Manila is being done, even if the old longstanding issues of reporting remain, i.e., low pay, lack of support for quality reporting, and the appropriation of journalism by partisan ideological or political interests. It would be helpful to extend this research to uncover ways that have made it possible for news outlets like MindaNews, the Mindanao Times, and other independent news outlets to thrive in the local setting without compromising its independence.

Finally, the way many Davaoeños were not generally outraged by the killings happening in Davao City then is reflective of the way Filipinos, in general, have also become indifferent to the killings caused by the drug war and the attacks against journalists caused by their critical reporting. An assessment of how Filipinos understand the media's role in a democracy and in the context of reporting extrajudicial killings and human rights stories would also be important to analyze.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Iona Finlay Mendoza and Adrian Yap contributed research to this study.

References

- Abanilla, Clarizel. 2018. "Erap Backs Duterte's War on Drugs; 'These Drug Addicts Need To Be Punished." *Inquirer.net*, July 24, 2018. https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/ 1013696/erap-backs-dutertes-war-on-drugs-these-drugs-addicts-need-to-be-punished.
- AFP (Agence France-Press). 1999. "PNP Turns Sights on Drug Trade." Mindanao Daily Mirror, January 6, 1999, 23.
- 2016. "Duterte Endorses Killing Corrupt Journalists." Inquirer.net, June 1, 2016. https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/788543/duterte-endorses-killing-corrupt-journalists.
- Alama, RG (Philippine Information Agency 11). 2009. "DCCCI Exec Backs Duterte." Mindanao Daily Mirror, April 2, 2009, 1.
- Arguillas, Carolyn O. 2009. "What Peace? What Order? CHR Chair de Lima Asks." Mindanao Daily Mirror, March 31, 2009, 1.
- Batario, Red. 2001. "The Press, Local Governments, and Changing Communities." In Investigating Local Government Units: A Manual for Reporters, edited by Cecile C. A. Balgos, 1-34. Quezon City: Philippine Center for Investigative Journalism.
- Bernal, Buena. 2014. "Drug Trafficking: CA Affirms Acquittal of 2 'Alabang Boys." *Rappler*, February 12, 2014. https://www.rappler.com/nation/50367-ca-affirms-acquittal-alabang-boys.
- Buan, Lian. 2014. "Ampatuan Brothers Convicted in 10-year Massacre Case." Rappler, December 19, 2019. https://www.rappler.com/nation/247380-ampatuan-brothersguilty-ampatuan-maguindanao-massacre-case.
- Blood, Warwick, and Kevin McCallum. 2005. Key Principles for the Reporting of Drug Issues. Australian National Council on Drugs in consultation with the School of Professional Communication, University of Canberra, June 3, 2005. Accessed February 15, 2020. http://www.atoda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/ media_report.pdf.
- Caduaya, Editha. 2009a. "Duterte Assumes Full Responsibility for Killings." Mindanao Daily Mirror, March 31, 2009, 1.
- —. 2009b. "Duterte Gives Up Control over Police." Mindanao Daily Mirror, April 1, 2009.
- ——. 2009c. "CHR Admits: Nothing Links Duterte to Summary Killings." Mindanao Daily Mirror, April 3, 2009.
- —. 2009d. "Crimes on the Rise as Duterte Goes on Leave." Mindanao Daily Mirror, April 28, 2009.
- ——. 2009e. "Activist Says CHR Erred in DDS Probe." Mindanao Daily Mirror, May 18, 2009.
- Chua, Yvonne. 1999. "The Cloning of the Sun Star." In From Loren to Marimar: The Philippine Media in the 1990s, edited by Sheila S. Coronel, 20–25. Quezon City: Philippine Center for Investigative Journalism.
- CHR (Commission on Human Rights). 2012. In Re: Extra-Judicial Killings Attributed or Attributable to the So-called Davao Death Squad. June 28, 2012. Digital, online copy is in Mangahas 2017.

- Coronel, Sheila S. 1991. "Comments on 'Media and Politics: Seeking a Better Relationship Between Journalists and Politicians in the Philippines'." In Media and Politics in Asia: Trends, Problems, and Prospects, edited by Carolina Hernandez and Werner Pfennig, 49–52. Quezon City: University of the Philippines Center for Integrative and Development Studies, National Institute for Policy Studies, and Friedrich Naumann Foundation.
- de Jesus, Melinda Quintos. 2015. "MindaNews Received Award of Distinction and Joseph Morong named Marshall McLuhan Fellow of 2015." Center for Media Freedom and Responsibility, August 28, 2015. https://cmfr-phil.org/excellenceand-best-practices-in-journalism/jaime-v-ongpin-journalism-seminar/ mindanews-received-award-of-distinction-and-joseph-morong-named-marshallmcluhan-fellow-of-2015/.
- Edge Davao. 2014. "Davao Media Persons Honored on World Press Freedom Day." Edge Davao, May 12, 2014. http://edgedavao.net/the-big-news/2014/05/12/davaomedia-persons-honored-on-world-press-freedom-day/.
- Fernquest, Jon, and David T. Johnson. 2018. "Governing through Killing: The War on Drugs in the Philippines." Asian Journal of Law and Society 5 (2): 359–90. https:/ /doi:10.1017/als.2018.12.
- Figueroa, Antonio. 2009. "Fast Backward: A Brief History of Davao Papers." Edge Davao, January 15, 2009. http://edgedavao.net/vantage-points/2018/03/07/fastbackward-brief-history-davao-papers-2/.
- Fink, Katherine, and Michael Schudson. 2013. "The Rise of Contextual Journalism, 1950s-2000s." *Journalism* 15 (1): 3-20. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 1464884913479015.
- Florentino-Hofileña, Chay. 2001. "Travails of the Community Press." In Investigating Local Governments: A Manual for Reporters, edited by Cecile C. A. Balgos, 35-77. Quezon City: Philippine Center for Investigative Journalism.
- 2004. News for Sale: The Corruption and Commercialization of the Philippine Media. Quezon City: Philippine Center for Investigative Journalism. First published 1998.
- Freedom House. 2017. "Freedom of the Press 2017: Philippine Report." Freedom House. Accessed November 18, 2019. https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedompress/2017/philippines.
- Gecer, Ekmel and Krizza Janica Mahinay. 2018. "Framing the 'War on Drugs' in the Philippines." Akademik Ýncelemeler Dergisi 13 (1): 199–226. doi:10.17550/akademikincelemer.310556.net.
- Gonzales, Yuji Vincent. 2016. "Summary: Allegations of 'DDS' Member in Senate Hearing." *Inquirer*, September 15, 2016. http://newsinfo.inquirer.net/815550/ summary-allegations-of-confessed-dds-member-in-senate-hearing.
- Hanitzsch, Thomas. 2011. "Populist Disseminators, Detached Watchdogs, Critical Change Agents and Opportunist Facilitators: Professional Milieus, the Journalistic Field and Autonomy in 18 Countries." *The International Communication Gazette* 73(6): 477–94.
- Herman, Edward S. and Noam Chomsky. (1988) 2002. Manufacturing Consent: The Political Economy of the Mass Media. New York: Pantheon Books.
- Hernandez, Carolina, and Werner Pfennig, eds. 1991. Media and Politics in Asia: Trends, Problems, and Prospects. Quezon City: University of the Philippines Center for Integrative and Development Studies, National Institute for Policy Studies, and Friedrich Naumann Foundation.

- Josol, Al. 1998a. "SOG to Step Up Anti-Drug Campaign." Mindanao Daily Mirror, February 21, 1998, 1.
- ——. 1998b. "Gun, Drug Raps Filed vs 8 Bigtime Pushers." Mindanao Daily Mirror, July 24, 1998, 1.
- —. 1998c. "Lapeña Warns Drug Pushers to Stay Out." Mindanao Daily Mirror, August 16, 1998, 25.
- Orlando, Mercado. 1991. "Media and Politics: Seeking a Better Relationship Between Journalists and Politicians in the Philippines." In Media and Politics in Asia: Trends, Problems, and Prospects, edited by Carolina Hernandez and Werner Pfennig, 43–48. Quezon City: University of the Philippines Center for Integrative and Development Studies, National Institute for Policy Studies, and Friedrich Naumann Foundation.
- Mangahas, Malou. 2017. "Fits, Starts, New Hope for DDS Probe." Philippine Center for Investigative Journalism, March 6, 2017. https://pcij.org/article/854/fits-starts-newhope-for-dds-probe-3.
- Mangunay, Kristine Felisse. 2016. "Estrada: Let's Support Duterte in War on Drugs." Inquirer.net, December 20, 2016. https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/855069/estradatells-public-lets-support-duterte-in-war-on-drugs.
- Maslog, Crispin C. 1993. The Rise and Fall of Philippine Community Newspapers. Manila: Philippine Press Institute.
- Mellejor, Ayan. 1998a. "Mayor Vows No Let-Up vs. Crime." Mindanao Daily Mirror, May 15, 1998, 1.
- ——. 1998b. "Duterte Wants Drugs Law Revised." Mindanao Daily Mirror, May 29, 1998, 1.
- ----. 1998c. "No Let-Up in Drive vs. Drug-Duterte." Mindanao Daily Mirror, March 22, 1998, 1.
- Miller, Jonathan. 2018. Rodrigo Duterte: Fire and Fury in the Philippines. Melbourne: Scribe Publications.
- MindaNews. n.d. "About Us." MindaNews. Accessed November 18, 2019. https://www.mindanews.com/about/.
- Mindanao Daily Mirror. 1998a. "BCG Defends Creation of Special Police Unit." Mindanao Daily Mirror, November 1, 1998, 1.
- ——. 1998b. "DDS Victims' Want Kin Duterte Jailed." Mindanao Daily Mirror, May 6, 1998, 1.
- —. 1998c. "Drug Lords, Bet Suspected Behind Plot to Jail RRD for DDS killings." Mindanao Daily Mirror, May 7, 1998, 1.
- ——. 1999. "Herrera: To Declog Death Row, Go After Drug Ring." Mindanao Daily Mirror, February 8, 1999.
- ----. 2009a. "Public Hearing." Editorial. Mindanao Daily Mirror, March 31, 2009.
- -----. 2009b. Editorial. Mindanao Daily Mirror. July 23, 2009.
- ----. 2009c. "War Against Drugs." Mindanao Daily Mirror, July 23, 2009, 10.
- ——. 2018. "About Us." Mindanao Daily Mirror, November 4, 2018. https:// web.archive.org/web/20181104175940/http://www.mindanaodailymirror.com/ about-us/.
- Mundiz, Ronel. 1999. "Drugs Now PNP's Number 1 Problem." Mindanao Daily Mirror, January 13, 1999.
- Opiniano, Jeremaiah, Jasper Emmanuel Arcalas, Mia Rosienna Mallari, and Jhoana Paula Tuazon. 2015. "Philippine Community Journalism: Roles, Status, and Prospects." Grassroots Editor. Republished in Community Journalism 4 (1). http://

journal.community-journalism.com/philippine-community-journalism-roles-statusand-prospects/.

- Padillo, Maya. 2009. "CHR Probe Worsened Crime in Barangay 76-A: Olanolan," Mindanao Daily Mirror, July 21, 2009.
- PNA (Philippine News Agency). 1998a. "Narcom Official Wants Drugs Law Amended." Mindanao Daily Mirror, August 20, 1998, 1.
- ----. 1998b. "Vigilante Killings." Mindanao Daily Mirror, September 23, 1998, 20.
- ----. 1998c. "Drug Pushers Must Not Be Bailable Barbers." Mindanao Daily Mirror,

- ----. 1999. "Cash for Best Anti-Drugs Unit." Mindanao Daily Mirror, January 23, 1998, 1.
- ——. 2009a. "GMA Takes Over as Anti-Drugs Czar." Mindanao Daily Mirror, January 14, 2009, 1.
- ----. 2009b. "Is There Basis for CHR Probe?" Mindanao Daily Mirror, April 2, 2009.
- —. 2009c. "Speaker to PDEA: Run After 'Rich and Famous' in Drugs." Mindanao Daily Mirror, October 20, 2009, 1.
- Philippine Star. 2002. "Duterte to Work with GMA but Only as Adviser." Philippine Star, July 8, 2002. https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2002/07/08/167545/dutertework-gma-only-adviser#xDOVLsHKSbToM1E6.99.
- Pulido, Maki. 2009. "Davao Death Squad—Totoo o Kathang Isip?" Reporter's Notebook, GMA Network, April 24, 2009. YouTube video, 10:56. https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=tfYM2j-0_7k.
- Reyes, Danilo Andres. 2016. "The Spectacle of Violence in Duterte's 'War on Drugs." Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs 35 (3): 111–37. http://nbnresolving.org/urn/resolver.pl?urn:nbn:degbv18-4-10128.
- Rimban, Luz. 1999. "Reporting on Communities." In From Loren to Marimar: The Philippine Media in the 1990s, edited by Shiela S. Coronel, 14-19. Quezon City: Philippine Center for Investigative Journalism.
- Sisante, Jam. 2009. "Arroyo Now RP Anti-Drug Czar amid 'Alabang Boys' Mess." GMA News Online, January 13, 2009. https://www.gmanetwork.com/news/news/ nation/143934/arroyo-now-rp-anti-drug-czar-amid-alabang-boys-mess/story/.
- Suelto, Diana. 2009. "CHR Admits Singling Out Davao City on Killings." Mindanao Daily Mirror, September 18, 2009.

November 13, 1998, 1.

KAROL ILAGAN is a journalist and journalism educator. Since 2008, she has been reporting for and is now managing the editorial desk of the Philippine Center for Investigative Journalism, a Manila-based investigative nonprofit. She is a part-time lecturer at the University of Santo Tomas Department of Journalism, which also extended support in this research.

AGATHA FABRICANTE is a journalism graduate of the University of Santo Tomas. She previously worked as a junior correspondent for *The Manila Times*.

CHRISTINE FABRO is a journalism graduate of the University of Santo Tomas. She now works as a researcher for Matanglawin, a science and environmental show of ABS-CBN Integrated News and Current Affairs.